Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

March 13, 2019


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton

March 13, 2019
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their second scheduled meeting in March on this date at 12:30 p.m.  The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Charles H. Givens, Sr. and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Elkton Police Chief Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Director of Zoning Charles A. Bromwell; Director of Parks & Recreation Mary C. Magaw; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. Commissioner Jean A. Broomell was excused from the meeting.

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 12:30 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Alt stated the March 20, 2019 meeting was cancelled and today’s regularly scheduled workshop will take its place. He noted today’s meeting will have the same informal format as a workshop, with the exception of the approval of the previous meeting minutes and presentation of the Employee of the Quarter award.


ACTION:
The minutes of the March 6, 2019 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.

Employee of the Quarter Presentation

The Mayor and Commissioners presented Ms. Brie Humphreys with the Employee of the Quarter Award for the first quarter of 2019. 

Mayor Alt stated Ms. Humphreys was nominated for her hard work and willingness to assist her coworkers. He stated Ms. Humphreys worked extensively on the reformatting of the Town’s Charter and Code.

Mr. George stated that the reformatted Charter and Code are now easier to use and update. He thanked Ms. Humphreys and Ms. Henson for their efforts. He stated the reformatted Charter and Code once approved by the Board, will be copied for distribution and will be posted on the Town’s website.

Mr. George requested a motion to accept the reformatted Charter and Code. 


ACTION:
The request to accept the reformatted Charter and Code of the Town of Elkton was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 

Discussion – Information Technology Fiscal Year 2020 Budget

Mr. Mike Devine, Devine Computing

Mr. Devine presented the Information Technology (IT) Fiscal Year 2020 (FY20) Budget for review. 

Mr. Devine stated the FY20 Budget includes requests for new servers and computer upgrades, totalling approximately $181,000. He stated the request does not include the Elkton Police Department.


Mr. Repole noted the request does not include upgrades to the Finance Department billing software and related equipment, which will cost approximately $147,000.  

Commissioner Givens questioned if Mr. Devine will provide training on new software if needed. Mr. Devine answered in the affirmative.


Commissioner Piner questioned if the FY20 Budget included equipment for the planned Neighborhood Community Center. Mr. Devine answered in the negative, stating that the Department of Parks & Recreation’s existing computer equipment will be transferred to the new center.

Mayor Alt stated that the Mayor and Commissioners of Rock Hall, Maryland utilize individual iPads during their meetings. He added that the meeting room is equipped with large monitors that enable the Board and audience members to easily see presentations. Mr. Devine stated equipment upgrades of this type will cost approximately $37,000. Mayor Alt queried the Board for a consensus regarding equipment upgrades to the Mayor & Commissioners meeting room if feasible. It was the consensus of the Board to support upgrades to the Mayor & Commissioners meeting room if feasible.

Discussion – Parks & Recreation Fiscal Year 2020 Budget

Ms. Mary C. Magaw, Director of Parks & Recreation


Ms. Magaw presented the Parks & Recreation (P & R) FY20 Budget for review. She stated the FY20 Budget is based upon the current location and does not include the Neighborhood Community Center, the anticipated opening of which is late spring / early summer 2020.


Ms. Magaw stated P & R currently has 2 full time employees, and requested an additional full time staff member prior to the opening of the planned Neighborhood Community Center.  

Ms. Magaw stated her plans for P & R to partner with Cecil County Parks & Recreation in order to participate in the Thomson Estates Elementary School after school program at a cost of approximately $12,000 to $13,000. She stated there are no other changes from the FY19 Budget.

Commissioner Givens questioned the proposed operating hours of the planned Neighborhood Community Center. Ms. Magaw stated she anticipates the facility initially operating a few days per week from 9:00 a.m. until 9:00 p.m., noting it will likely have more activity in the evenings, and stated her goal of eventually operating 7 days per week.


Mayor Alt questioned if the newly created Parks & Recreation Advisory Board is successful. Ms. Magaw answered in the affirmative, stating the members provide positive input.


Discussion – Planning Department Fiscal Year 2020 Budget

Ms. Jeanne D. Minner, Planning Director


Ms. Minner presented the Planning Department FY20 Budget for review.


Ms. Minner stated the Planning Department FY20 Budget is similar to previous years and that she is taking on some of Commissioner Jablonski’s duties such as involvement in the Maryland Economic Development Administration other economic development activities. Ms. Minner stated that her Budget includes increases for training and subscriptions due to her increased economic development activities.

Mayor Alt expressed support for increased training and conference attendance for employees. 


Discussion – Building & Zoning Department Fiscal Year 2020 Budget


Mr. Charles A. Bromwell, Zoning Director


Mr. Bromwell presented the Building & Zoning Department FY20 Budget for review.


Mr. Bromwell stated the FY20 Budget is similar to previous years.


Mayor Alt expressed his desire to increase efforts to address blighted properties.


Discussion ensued regarding the positive impact of addressing blighted properties for the community as a whole.

Mayor Alt stated the former George’s Restaurant property has a new owner who plans to demolish the remaining buildings. 

Commissioner Piner expressed support for the efforts of staff and Town Attorney John Downs regarding positive improvements in Town. 

Commissioner Givens expressed his sense of loss regarding the passing of Commissioner Jablonski. He stated she was always the first to arrive at meetings and conferences, and she could be depended upon to save seats for the Board. He stated he will miss her smile and friendly “hello”.
Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 1:06 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE
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